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Amendment 1
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Recital A а (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

Aa. whereas, the services sector represents 
over 70 % of economic activity in the 
European Union and a similar and 
growing percentage in total employment;

Or. bg

Amendment 2
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Recital A b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

Ab. whereas, currently nine out of ten 
jobs are created in the services sector, and 
studies indicate that further enhancement 
of the single market for services can help 
unlock considerable potential for 
employment — jobs which the EU needs 
urgently in this time of crisis

Or. bg

Amendment 3
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Recital A c (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

Ac. whereas, the employment rate for 
women is 62.1 % compared to 75.1 % for 
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men, which means that the primary goal 
of Europe 2020 for achieving an 
employment rate of 75 % by 2020 can be 
achieved only if more women have access 
to the labour market;

Or. bg

Amendment 4
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Recital A d (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

Ad. whereas the policies permitting better 
balancing of work and personal life will 
help trigger substantial employment 
potential for women and will facilitate 
better allocation of women in terms of 
available jobs and thus boost economic 
growth, employment and innovation; 
moreover, women in the services sector 
work mainly in areas such as retail sales 
and hotels, but do not yet work in higher 
positions;

Or. bg

Amendment 5
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Recital A e (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

Ae. whereas flexible employment 
contracts such as flexitime, part-time and 
short-term work, can help both male and 
female caregivers, if they have the ability 
to choose, to combine work and care, 
especially bearing in mind that the 
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services sector offers many opportunities 
for such flexible options;

Or. bg

Amendment 6
Inês Cristina Zuber, Patrick Le Hyaric

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to take concrete steps 
towards a further deepening of the market 
for services in order to develop its 
significant jobs potential and to allow 
workers to benefit from the flexible 
working conditions specific to many jobs 
in this sector (with a view, for example, to 
reconciling work and care duties), while 
ensuring decent working conditions with 
respect to, inter alia, pay, health and safety, 
career prospects, social security and 
lifelong learning;

1. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to take concrete steps 
towards combatting precarious 
employment ties in the service sector, a 
situation particularly affecting women;
rejects flexibility and contractual 
uncertainty preventing an organised and 
stable family life; stresses that 
employment contracts must be stable with 
fixed working hours, with these hours 
being negotiable, at the woman's request, 
for better reconciliation of family and 
working life; while ensuring working 
conditions with rights with respect to, inter 
alia, pay, health and safety at work, career 
prospects, social security and lifelong 
learning;

Or. pt

Amendment 7
Silvana Koch-Mehrin

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to take concrete steps 
towards a further deepening of the market 

1. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to take concrete steps 
towards a further deepening of the market 
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for services in order to develop its 
significant jobs potential and to allow 
workers to benefit from the flexible 
working conditions specific to many jobs 
in this sector (with a view, for example, to 
reconciling work and care duties), while 
ensuring decent working conditions with 
respect to, inter alia, pay, health and safety, 
career prospects, social security and 
lifelong learning;

for services in order to develop its 
significant jobs potential and to allow 
workers, both men and women, to benefit 
from the flexible working conditions 
specific to many jobs in this sector 
enabling thus to reconcile workers work 
and private life, while ensuring decent 
working conditions with respect to, inter 
alia, equal pay for equal work principle, 
health and safety standards, career 
prospects, further training, social security 
and lifelong learning;

Or. en

Amendment 8
Marije Cornelissen
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to take concrete steps 
towards a further deepening of the market 
for services in order to develop its 
significant jobs potential and to allow 
workers to benefit from the flexible 
working conditions specific to many jobs 
in this sector (with a view, for example, to 
reconciling work and care duties), while 
ensuring decent working conditions with 
respect to, inter alia, pay, health and safety, 
career prospects, social security and 
lifelong learning;

1. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to take concrete steps 
towards a further deepening of the market 
for services in order to develop its 
significant jobs potential and to allow 
workers to benefit from the flexible 
working arrangements specific to many 
jobs in this sector (with a view, for 
example, to reconciling work and care 
duties), while ensuring decent working 
conditions with respect to, inter alia, pay, 
health and safety, career prospects, social 
security and lifelong learning; Stresses the 
importance to enforce the principle of 
equal pay for women and men as 
enshrined in article 157 of the Treaty; 
reiterates its resolution of 24 May 2012 
with the request to review Directive 
2006/54/EC by 15 February 2013 at the 
latest;

Or. en
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Amendment 9
Kinga Göncz

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to take concrete steps 
towards a further deepening of the market 
for services in order to develop its 
significant jobs potential and to allow 
workers to benefit from the flexible 
working conditions specific to many jobs 
in this sector (with a view, for example, to 
reconciling work and care duties), while 
ensuring decent working conditions with 
respect to, inter alia, pay, health and safety, 
career prospects, social security and 
lifelong learning;

1. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to take concrete steps 
towards a further deepening of the market 
for services in order to develop its 
significant jobs potential and to allow 
workers to benefit from the flexible 
working conditions specific to many jobs 
in this sector (with a view, for example, to 
reconciling work and care duties), while 
ensuring decent working conditions with 
respect to, inter alia, pay, health and safety, 
accessibility, career prospects, social 
security and lifelong learning;

Or. en

Amendment 10
Inês Cristina Zuber, Patrick Le Hyaric

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

1a. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to adopt measures to 
protect female workers, including 
mandatory exemption from night work or 
shift work for women with children under 
12 years of age, where both parents work 
such shifts; calls on the Member States to 
effectively protect motherhood and 
fatherhood, combatting the unlawful 
dismissal of pregnant women, those who 
have recently given birth and those who 
are breastfeeding;
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Or. pt

Amendment 11
Minodora Cliveti

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

1a. Calls on the Member States to adopt 
policies on integrating vulnerable workers 
into the labour market, particularly low-
skilled, unemployed, young and older 
workers, people with disabilities, those 
with mental disorders or minority groups 
such as migrant workers and Roma, 
through targeted and tailored 
occupational guidance, training and 
apprenticeship programmes;

Or. ro

Amendment 12
Silvana Koch-Mehrin

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States, in consultation with the 
social partners, to develop strategies to set 
minimum standards in the service sector, 
including regular contracts, collective 
bargaining and statutory wage floors; 
calls for a special tax and benefits regime 
for the personal and household service 
sector in order to regularise the 
widespread phenomenon of undeclared 
work and thereby ensure decent working 
conditions;

Deleted
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Or. en

Amendment 13
Nadja Hirsch

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States, in consultation with the 
social partners, to develop strategies to set 
minimum standards in the service sector, 
including regular contracts, collective 
bargaining and statutory wage floors; calls 
for a special tax and benefits regime for the 
personal and household service sector in 
order to regularise the widespread 
phenomenon of undeclared work and 
thereby ensure decent working conditions;

2. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States, in consultation with the 
social partners, to develop strategies to set 
minimum standards in the service sector,
including regular contracts, collective 
bargaining and, where necessary, 
minimum wage limits negotiated by the 
social partners; calls for a special tax and
benefits regime for the personal and 
household service sector in order to 
regularise the widespread phenomenon of 
undeclared work and thereby ensure decent 
working conditions;

Or. de

Amendment 14
Kinga Göncz

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States, in consultation with the 
social partners, to develop strategies to set 
minimum standards in the service sector, 
including regular contracts, collective 
bargaining and statutory wage floors; calls 
for a special tax and benefits regime for the 
personal and household service sector in 
order to regularise the widespread 
phenomenon of undeclared work and 

2. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States, in consultation with the 
social partners, to develop strategies to set 
minimum standards in the service sector, 
including regular contracts, collective 
bargaining and statutory wage floors, 
putting special emphasis on the principle 
of equal pay for equal work and trying to 
tackle the negative consequences of 
horizontal and vertical segregation; calls 
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thereby ensure decent working conditions; for a special tax and benefits regime for the 
personal and household service sector in 
order to regularise the widespread 
phenomenon of undeclared work and 
thereby ensure decent working conditions;

Or. en

Amendment 15
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States, in consultation with the 
social partners, to develop strategies to set 
minimum standards in the service sector, 
including regular contracts, collective 
bargaining and statutory wage floors; calls 
for a special tax and benefits regime for the 
personal and household service sector in 
order to regularise the widespread 
phenomenon of undeclared work and 
thereby ensure decent working conditions;

2. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States, in consultation with the 
social partners, to develop strategies to set 
minimum standards in the service sector, 
including regular contracts, collective 
bargaining and statutory wage floors; calls 
for a special tax and
benefits regime for the personal and 
household service sector in order to 
regularise the widespread phenomenon of 
undeclared work and thereby ensure decent 
working conditions; what is more, 
information on workers’ rights must be 
readily accessible;

Or. bg

Amendment 16
Silvana Koch-Mehrin

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 a (new)
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Draft opinion Amendment

2 a. Points out that according to the 5th

European Working Conditions Survey of 
April 2012, 18% of workers reported 
having a poor work–life balance; across 
the EU as a whole, 19% of women and 
7% of men work 'short' (fewer than 20 
hours a week) part-time. Only 3% of men 
aged 35–49 are on 'short' part-time hours 
compared with 18% of women in that age 
group; notes also that part-time jobs are 
found mostly in particular sectors: more 
than 38% of part-time workers (both 
'short' and 'substantial' (between 20 and 
34 hours a week)) are in the education, 
health and social services, other services, 
and retail and wholesale sectors; Calls 
therefore on the Member States to adopt 
appropriate policies which would enable 
to reconcile work and private life, 
including those on part time work in order 
to encourage both parents to actively 
participate in reconciliation measures and 
rectify thus the existing gender imbalance 
in this regard;

Or. en

Amendment 17
Jutta Steinruck

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2a. Notes the high number of female 
workers in the care sector and the poor 
working conditions frequently associated 
with this sector; in this context, 
emphasises that an agreement must soon 
be reached on the Directive of the 
European Parliament and of the Council 
on the enforcement of Directive 96/71/EC 
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concerning the posting of workers in the 
framework of the provision of services, so 
as to combat discrimination in the care 
sector, guarantee appropriate minimum 
wage rates and maximum hours of work, 
and ensure clear safety regulations in the 
workplace; emphasises in particular that 
the conditions for the supply of labour by 
temporary employment agencies must be 
clearly regulated;

Or. de

Amendment 18
Konstantinos Poupakis

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2a. Calls upon the Member States to 
ensure observance of minimum standards 
of workplace health and security in the 
services sector — and indeed in cases of 
adoption of the telecommuting model, 
given the specific characteristics of the 
workplace in such instances — and in 
collaboration with the social partners to 
see to the updating of the relevant 
legislation in accord with the conclusions 
of the scientific community;

Or. el

Amendment 19
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 а (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2a. Welcomes the working document of 
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the Annual Growth Survey entitled 
‘Utilisation of the Labour Potential of 
Personal and Household Services’ and 
calls on Member States, social partners 
and other stakeholders to actively accept 
the invitation of the Commission to 
conduct a discussion on this issue;

Or. bg

Amendment 20
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Emphasises the importance of swiftly 
reaching an agreement on the Programme 
for Social Change and Innovation in order 
to enable workers and entrepreneurs in the 
service sector to benefit from its 
Microfinance and Social 
Entrepreneurship axis;

3. Welcomes that Microfinancing will 
have a continuation as an own axis in the 
framework of the Programme for Social 
Change and Innovation and highlights the 
importance of microfinancing as an 
instrument to support female
entrepreneurs and persons who are in a 
disadvanteged labour market position in
the service sector;

Or. en

Amendment 21
Silvana Koch-Mehrin

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Emphasises the importance of swiftly 
reaching an agreement on the Programme 
for Social Change and Innovation in order 
to enable workers and entrepreneurs in the 
service sector to benefit from its 
Microfinance and Social Entrepreneurship 

3. Emphasises the importance of swiftly 
reaching an agreement on the Programme 
for Social Change and Innovation in order 
to enable workers and entrepreneurs in the 
service sector to benefit from its 
Microfinance and Social Entrepreneurship 
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axis; axis, stresses in this regard that there are 
considerable possibilities for women 
entrepreneurs as generally, women 
continue to choose their training in the 
service sector, which is also where they 
have their commercial experience and 
knowledge of the trade;

Or. en

Amendment 22
Nadja Hirsch

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Emphasises the importance of swiftly 
reaching an agreement on the Programme 
for Social Change and Innovation in order 
to enable workers and entrepreneurs in the 
service sector to benefit from its 
Microfinance and Social Entrepreneurship 
axis;

3. Emphasises the importance of swiftly 
reaching an agreement on the Programme 
for Social Change and Innovation in order 
to enable workers and entrepreneurs in the 
service sector to benefit from its 
Microfinance and Social Entrepreneurship 
axis; welcomes the Communication on 
Social Entrepreneurship presented by the 
Commission because women in particular 
are taking up employment in the social 
entrepreneurship sector;

Or. de

Amendment 23
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 а (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

3a. Notes that the phenomenon of 
undeclared and uncertain employment in 
the services sector, especially among 
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women, is widespread; the Commission 
should encourage Member States to 
develop strategies and incorporate them in 
their national strategies for the 
implementation of Europe 2020 to combat 
this phenomenon. Workers in the services 
sector should have the opportunity for 
lifelong learning and access to programs 
to acquire/improve/change;

Or. bg

Amendment 24
Licia Ronzulli

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to guarantee the protection 
of social and employment rights for the 
high number of mobile workers in the 
service sector and to fight any kind of 
exploitation;

4. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to guarantee the protection 
of social and employment rights for the 
high number of mobile workers in the 
service sector and to fight any kind of 
exploitation and risk of social exclusion;
underlines the need to adopt regulations 
which promote the reconciliation of work 
and family life;

Or. it

Amendment 25
Inês Cristina Zuber, Patrick Le Hyaric

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to guarantee the protection 
of social and employment rights for the 
high number of mobile workers in the 

4. Calls on the Commission and the 
Member States to guarantee the protection 
of social and employment rights for the 
high number of mobile workers in the
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service sector and to fight any kind of 
exploitation;

service sector and to fight any kind of 
exploitation; stresses that labour mobility 
cannot be mandatory;

Or. pt

Amendment 26
Konstantinos Poupakis

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

4a. Calls upon the Member States to 
intensify their actions for combatting 
unregistered employment — with a clearly 
higher proportion of women working in 
this way — the aim being to combat 
women’s poverty and secure the viability 
of social insurance systems; 

Or. el

Amendment 27
Marije Cornelissen
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

4 a. Calls on the Member States to ratify 
without delay the Convention No. 189 of 
the International Labour Organisation on 
domestic workers, adopted by the tripartite 
organisation in 2011 aiming at ensuring 
decent working conditoons for domestic 
workers and the same basic labour rights 
as those available to other workers;

Or. en
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Amendment 28
Licia Ronzulli

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Stresses the need for all workers in the 
service sector to have access to up-skilling 
programmes in order to improve the 
mismatch between skills and work duties;

5. Stresses the need for all workers in the 
service sector to have access to permanent
up-skilling programmes in order to 
improve the mismatch between skills and 
work duties and ensure workers gain new 
skills and qualifications that are 
demanded by the continually evolving 
labour market;

Or. it

Amendment 29
Marije Cornelissen
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Stresses the need for all workers in the 
service sector to have access to up-skilling 
programmes in order to improve the 
mismatch between skills and work duties;

5. Stresses the need for all workers in the 
service sector to have access to up-skilling 
programmes and life-long learning in 
order to improve their future labour 
market opportunities and to reduce the 
mismatch between skills and work duties ;

Or. en

Amendment 30
Kinga Göncz

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5
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Draft opinion Amendment

5. Stresses the need for all workers in the 
service sector to have access to up-skilling 
programmes in order to improve the 
mismatch between skills and work duties;

5. Stresses the need for all workers (with 
particular attention paid to vulnerable 
groups of people) in the service sector to 
have access to up-skilling programmes in 
order to improve the mismatch between 
skills and work duties;

Or. en

Amendment 31
Silvana Koch-Mehrin

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Stresses the need for all workers in the 
service sector to have access to up-skilling 
programmes in order to improve the 
mismatch between skills and work duties;

5. Stresses the need for all workers in the 
service sector to have access to up-skilling 
and further training programmes in order 
to improve the mismatch between skills 
and work duties;

Or. en

Amendment 32
Konstantinos Poupakis

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

5a. Notes the low levels of women’s 
participation in vocational training in the 
services sector in the context of lifelong 
learning, and calls upon the Member 
States to undertake action along these 
lines;

Or. el
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Amendment 33
Minodora Cliveti

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

5a. Stresses the need for the up-skilling of 
older workers and parents, who previously 
cared for children and dependents in their 
family, returning to the labour market;

Or. ro

Amendment 34
Franz Obermayr

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6

Draft opinion Amendment

6. Stresses that the drastic budget cuts in 
many Members States are affecting female 
workers disproportionately and calls on the 
Commission to undertake an assessment of 
the impact of austerity measures on women 
in the labour market, with particular 
emphasis on the service sector;

6. Stresses that the budget cuts in many 
Members States could significantly affect
female workers and calls on the 
Commission to undertake an assessment of 
the impact of austerity measures on women 
in the labour market, with particular 
emphasis on the
service sector;

Or. de

Amendment 35
Kinga Göncz

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6
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Draft opinion Amendment

6. Stresses that the drastic budget cuts in 
many Members States are affecting female 
workers disproportionately and calls on the 
Commission to undertake an assessment of 
the impact of austerity measures on women 
in the labour market, with particular 
emphasis on the service sector;

6. Stresses that the drastic budget cuts in 
many Members States are affecting female 
workers disproportionately and calls on the 
Commission to undertake a collection of
data on the impact of austerity measures 
on women in the labour market, with 
particular emphasis on the service sector;

Or. en

Amendment 36
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6 a. Stresses the challenges faced by 
workers in the service sector escpecially 
women in reconciling work and family 
life; calls therefore on affordable child 
care services, compatible schedules in 
order to ensure a better work-life balance 
and the promotion of gender equality as a 
pre-condition for increasing employment 
participation of men an women

Or. en

Amendment 37
Licia Ronzulli

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6a. Underlines the necessity to combat 
gender inequalities still present in the 
labour market by adopting active policies 
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capable of reducing the genuine 
disadvantage for women;

Or. it

Amendment 38
Iliana Malinova Iotova

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6 b. Calls for a strong social dialogue and 
the involvment of employers' and workers 
representatives in the setting of EU 
priorities in the field of the service sector 
with regard to the protection of social and 
working rights, unemployment benefits 
and representative rights

Or. en


